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The Mystery of Marriage- Preparing for God's Plan -Marriage, with all of its related issues, is
one of the most important matters we face in life. It is not only important in itself; it is very
closely related to our relationship with God and to what God is doing in the world today. It is so
closely related that Paul speaks of both almost in the same breath: "For this reason a man shall
leave his father and mother and be joined to his wife, and the two shall become one flesh. This is a
great mystery, but I speak concerning Christ and the church" (Eph. 5:31,32).

The subject of marriage is so large that it seems almost impossible even to write about it. It is so filled
with mystery that only the Holy Spirit can reveal to our hearts what it is all about. It is so important that
almost every other relationship in life is related to it in some way. And it is so perverted by the world
that it takes a mighty miracle of God to clear the foundation in our hearts and minds and allow us to see
clearly as God sees.

Yet with all of these difficulties, we still must face the subject squarely and ask God to reveal His plan
for marriage to us. The truths surrounding this vast subject cannot really be contained in words, but
words can be used to point the way. These few words are directed primarily to young people who are
beginning to think about the subject and who want to go God's way. May God grant revelation to our
hearts as we briefly consider some of the more important areas in this great mystery that we call
marriage.

The Beginning - God's Design

We must begin at the beginning--literally. It was God who designed man and woman. Let us allow this
truth to sink into our hearts and never leave. God always does things in perfection, and He certainly did
no less in this matter. If we want to experience His purpose in marriage, we must go to Him for
understanding and the ability to fulfill His purpose. In making that statement, we are assuming that the
reader is looking to God in this matter and that he or she has a beginning relationship with God. If this
is not the case, may I strongly recommend that the subject of marriage be laid aside for the moment, in
order to address the more basic subject of a true relationship with God?

It is absolutely impossible to work out God's purpose in marriage apart from abiding in Christ by the
Spirit. Apart from God, a couple may enter into marriage and live together their whole lives, but they
will never experience the riches of love that God intends, or find true fulfillment in the relationship.
God never designed for man to live apart from Him, and every attempt to do so only brings sorrow and
disappointment sooner or later. If young people would take this one admonition to heart, it would save
them much heartache: "Remember now your creator in the days of your youth" (Eccl. 12:1). Focus on
God, not on marriage. Marriage is not the answer to life's meaning. God is.

The written account of God's creation of man and woman contains so much that can help us if we will
take the time to consider it. God preserved the account for a reason. His plan for man and woman has
never changed. It is for us to go to our Creator and understand what He had in mind and then work it
out for His glory. If we are open, He will reveal His purpose to our hearts. I encourage each one to
carefully and prayerfully consider the Genesis account. The Holy Spirit will reveal the riches of God's
design to every hungry heart.
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One statement from Genesis 2 can help us to understand some of the desires that are in our hearts as
young people. God said it was not good for man to be alone, so he created Eve as a companion, or
helper, for Adam. The desire of every heart is for companionship. This is what God designed. There is
a longing in every heart to be with others, and especially to be with one of the opposite sex. We all
want a friend to share our deepest heart desires with. Close intimate friendship in marriage is
wonderful and fulfilling beyond words. But this will only happen if it is worked out in God's way.

Many in this world today try to work out this intimate friendship separate from God, and it often ends
in disaster and disappointment. We must not be quick to think that all our expectations can be met in a
close friend of the opposite sex. Another person cannot be to us what Jesus can be. He is the one who
promised to be our true Friend. Another human being can only go so far in friendship, but there is no
limitation in Jesus. Jesus has promised to come and dwell within us by the Holy Spirit. That is
something another person cannot do. Where others will fail, Jesus will not fail us. Others may stay with
us for a time, but Jesus has promised that He will never leave us or forsake us. He goes with us into
every responsibility of life. If we will establish a true friendship with Him, it will serve as the
foundation for a relationship with others, and in particular with our future wife or husband.

In reading the Genesis account we learn that God created man to rule over His creation. This is God's
design, but again, this inborn desire to rule must be worked out in God's way: in a union relationship
with Himself. Satan tempted Adam through Eve to work out his calling separate from God. Adam
listened to Satan's lies and led the whole human race into sin. The fundamental temptation was to move
separate from God, and Adam fell. This is still the temptation today. But God has made a way back,
and we can now partake of the Tree of Life through Christ.

Realizing this in every one of our lives must be the foundation. We cannot succeed in marriage apart
from living the life of God. This may seem so faraway and demanding that we want to take a shortcut
and get on with marriage. But if we do, the same disaster will meet us that met Adam. If Adam had
listened to God instead of Satan (through Eve), things would have been much different. Can we learn
from the account and go back to God?

One more observation from that early account may help us at this point. In God's original creation, He
pronounced everything good. There was no flaw. It was perfect. It was only when sin entered in that
problems came. The mess we see in the world around us is caused by sin, not by God. There has been
conflict between men and women from the beginning until now. Conflict does not come from God.

Down through the centuries the pendulum has swung back and forth, man dominating and then woman.
In some cultures, woman is the slave. In others, she is the queen who rules. In families and cultures,
mankind attempts to cope with this conflict of the sexes in a thousand ways separate from God. But in
God there is no conflict, nor problems, only the perfect harmony of two being made one. It is a
mystery, but it is real. Those who go God's way learn the mystery. Those who try to work out marriage
apart from God experience the conflict. Let us be those who go back to God and learn His ways. His
way in Jesus is perfect.

Preparation
As mentioned above, marriage is not a cure-all to life's problems. In fact, marriage increases the
responsibilities of life. In spite of this, most young people have a desire to get married. This is right in
God's eyes, for this is His purpose.
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When we begin to think about marriage, the tendency is to concentrate on looking for the right person.
We begin to worry if we do not see that person in view yet. May I suggest that this is not the place to
begin? The place to begin is to prepare yourself and believe that God is working to prepare your future
mate. If you do this, it will focus your attention on the correct things and cause you to be active in God.
It will also keep you occupied with the right things in the event that you do not marry.

The first place we must prepare ourselves is in our relationship with God. This covers every area of
life. If we are not exercised in a relationship with God and learning what it means to move in union
with God before we are married, why do we think we will suddenly begin on the day we are married?
Marriage brings in a whole new realm of responsibilities.

As married men, we will suddenly be responsible for nourishing and cherishing another person in a
way we never have before. We will need God's love, God's grace, and God's wisdom. We will be
responsible for guiding the household and making careful decisions before the Lord. Have we already
been doing that while single? Are we under the authority of our head, Christ? How will we exercise our
headship properly unless we are moving under our Head? As single women, are we experiencing what
it means to submit to Christ in all things? If not, how will we work out submission to Christ in this new
relationship? None of us will be exercised and ready for the increased responsibilities of a marriage
relationship unless we let Christ discipline our lives now, moving under His authority in every
relationship as single men and women.

If we are abiding in Christ and letting His word abide in us, the fruit of that relationship is the character
of God taking expression in us. There are two passages in scripture that summarize what will take place
as we respond to Christ. "But the fruit of the Spirit is love, joy, peace, longsuffering, kindness,
goodness, faithfulness, gentleness, self-control. Against such there is no law" (Gal. 5:22,23). "But also
for this very reason, giving all diligence, add to your faith virtue, to virtue knowledge, to knowledge
self-control, to self-control perseverance, to perseverance godliness, to godliness brotherly kindness,
and to brotherly kindness love. For if these things are yours and abound, you will be neither barren
nor unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ" (2 Peter 1:5-8).

We do not wait until we are married to see these things take root in our lives. They need to be working
in every area of life before we enter into marriage. Someone has said that if we are not able to live
harmoniously with the members of our immediate family, how can we expect to be able to do so with a
wife or husband? The relationship is even more intimate and demanding, and the responsibilities far
greater. The family relationships in which we find ourselves at present are God's training ground for a
future family of our own.

An area that deserves special attention is purity. When you marry, you will want your mate to be pure.
You cannot keep your future mate pure, but you can keep yourself pure. If you allow yourself to be
defiled through disobedience, it will affect your relationship with your future wife or husband.
Repentance and God's grace can bring you back to a right standing with God and with your future
mate, but the effects of sin can be very damaging. One of the greatest things we as young people can do
is keep ourselves undefiled by this world. This is true for both men and women, but it is particularly
applicable to young men.

In this godless age, the world throws its filth at us in a thousand ways. Literature, the media, and music
all are used to pull our minds into the gutter and get us to focus on the flesh and its desires. There is
only one way to deal with these things and that is to turn away and run. Paul told Timothy to "flee
youthful lusts." Sometimes young men think that marriage will solve their problem with lust, but that is
not true. Married men lust and it leads them into adultery. On the other hand, women need to allow
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God to work real modesty into their character and appearance so they may be a glory to God and not an
avenue of temptation to men. If we want to enter into marriage on a right foundation, ready to
experience all of its blessings, we need to give all diligence to these areas in our relationship with God.

Another area of preparation is to ask God for our own revelation of His plan for the family. Vague
ideas are not enough. We need to take on the mind of God. What has God designed the family to be?
What are the roles of husband and wife? How are they different? How do two function together as one?
How are children to be raised? Are we considering these and other questions?

We may think it is too soon to be thinking about such things, but young people should be looking to
God for an expanding revelation of God's design for marriage and family. There should be a good
foundation in all of these things on the beginning day. Many people don't start to think about the
principles of child training until they have a child. That is probably too late. Many have woken up to
find that they had very different ideas from their mate and were not able to move in oneness while
working with the children. The result has often been very bitter, and the children are the greatest losers.
Now is not too soon to be thinking of these things.

Of course, an area that is more obvious is allowing God to give us a clear vision of what we are looking
for in a mate. Our own ideas may not stand before God. We may be looking for the "beauty queen" or
"tall, dark and handsome" that will sweep us off our feet. Even if we know that is wrong, have we
really let God deal with our hearts? If we do not let God deal with false concepts sooner rather than
later, we may waste years of our life looking for someone that does not exist.

Are we thinking about another person as the father or mother of our children? We have already
mentioned character traits that will be seen developing in one who is responding to God. These
character traits define a person, and these are most important when considering a future mate. How is a
young man handling responsibility? What is a young woman giving her time to? How does he or she
handle money? What choices are they making now? These are all indicators of the direction a person is
going. If one that we are considering is not moving in the right direction now, we have no assurance
that they will change after the wedding day.

Perhaps you have the concept that there is only one special person in the whole world that is suited to
you. Consider that concept very carefully before God. I believe you will see that is not true, and I think
it is important to realize it. We are considering marriage in light of God's grace and Christ indwelling
both members by the Holy Spirit. Based on that foundation, God's love working in our hearts will give
us all the ability we need to love any man or woman God leads us to marry.

In most cases today, we have a choice, and we can believe that God will lead us in that choice. The
basic question a Christian must settle is whether they are willing to accept God's choice. He knows
best. Do we believe that He knows best--that He knows better than we do what will lead to our greatest
joy and fulfillment in marriage? A good God gives good gifts to His children. Are we willing to trust
God to lead us to His choice? Do we know how to be led by the Spirit? These are foundational
questions.

The choice of a life partner is truly one of life's major decisions. We must have God's mind. But we
should not concentrate on God's leading only in this area. We must move in faith in all areas of our life.
If we are looking for and experiencing God's leading in all areas of our life, the leading of the Spirit in
this area will not be so foreign to us.

Choosing the right mate is of vital importance, but it is only the beginning. We cannot live in the
wedding day. As wonderful as it may have been, the next day there will be new things to believe God
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for. We must be led by the Spirit in those things also. Some have concentrated so much on the wedding
day that they missed God and found themselves in the divorce court a few months later. Lest we be
among them, we must develop a relationship with God that is real and touches every area of our life.
This and this alone is our primary preparation for our future mate and the responsibilities and joys of
marriage.

Dating
One of the first things that will face us at the age when the opposite sex starts to look attractive to us is
the question of dating. Dating is something that has become common recently in the western world.
Many know nothing else and think that it has always been this way. It has not, and again if we want to
know God's best for our lives, we must go back to Him for direction. It is here that we will be tested in
our choice.

Perhaps dating may be defined in a number of ways. But I am referring to the practice of developing a
one-on-one relationship with the opposite sex just for friendship or with the motive of getting to know
the other person to see if they might be the "one for me." It ranges from just "going out to dinner
together" to "going steady." At one point, it was primarily reserved for older teenagers, but today, even
12-year old young people are encouraged to have a special "boyfriend" or "girlfriend" and think that
this is normal.

As we search the scriptures, we find no thought of this either by teaching or example. In fact, we find
the opposite. In God's plan we find either single "brothers and sisters" in God's family, with no
"special" relationship with the opposite sex, or those in courtship that is leading to marriage. A middle
ground between these two is not to be found in scripture.

There are some very good reasons for this. First of all, it is not possible to develop a "special"
relationship with the opposite sex without arousing emotions and desires that God intends to be worked
out in marriage. They are different for men and women. Men tend to be aroused more by their physical
desires, while women tend to be affected more by their emotions as they think of a life together with
one who loves them.

Many young women do not realize how much a man is affected by very simple physical acts. Just
sitting together or holding hands is enough to completely arouse a young man. That is why Paul
admonished Timothy to treat the younger sisters "with all purity" and that "it is good if a man does not
touch a woman" (1 Cor. 7:1). He meant exactly that, and going beyond that opens doors which should
not be opened outside of marriage.

Most young men do not realize how they affect women when they single them out for special attention.
They think they just want to be "friends" without any other intention, but such a relationship is not
possible. Young ladies tend to build on any little indication that they might be the "special one."
Dreams of a home filled with laughing children start to fill their minds. They are just made that way. A
man may be thinking nothing of the kind and have no serious intentions at all, but he does not know
how a woman is made.

"Pairing off" in a "special" relationship with no real intent of marriage is all that is needed to set the
stage for misunderstanding and emotional pain. Physical contact is not even necessary to open up these
emotions. Communication is enough. May I suggest one simple rule that if followed, will keep young
people from much difficulty? Any significant communication between a young man and young woman
should be done in the company of others. It is not wise and should not be necessary to communicate on
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a "personal" level. This personal one-on-one communication is what affects our emotions and desires.

If there are things you desire to communicate about that can only be done on a personal level, may I
suggest that you communicate with a mature adult? In that way you can gain the help you are looking
for while avoiding the pitfall of starting a relationship on a level you are not yet prepared to enter.

Young people today go through many of these dating relationships, and as they are ended for one
reason or another, a pattern of entering and then breaking a relationship begins to take place. Instead of
preparing for marriage, what they are actually preparing for is divorce. God never intended for us to
enter into more than one intimate relationship, and that relationship is for life. The world around us
bears witness to the results of rebellion against God's ways.

Lest we be caught in the flood of sin, let us be diligent to go God's way from the very beginning. It
takes purposeful action before God to do so. We should not be rude to others or hide in a hole, but in
God's wisdom, we can keep ourselves from situations that can lead to these wrong relationships. The
Lord tells us to avoid even the appearance of evil. Our motives may be completely pure, but that may
not be enough. Wisdom from God and a concern for His testimony will enable us to see clearly and
take us farther.

Of course the next immediate question is how to proceed properly. Actually, the question is not nearly
as difficult as one might think. First, if we are serious about God and knowing His will, we are looking
for a spiritual relationship with every person. This is not accomplished in a special one-on-one
relationship. It is realized together with all God's people. We can experience spiritual fellowship
without singling out another person and spending special time with them. By the Spirit we can sense
whether another person is responding to God. We can see their progress. Spiritual fruit cannot be
hidden. It is this spiritual fruit that we are looking for. Without this, nothing else matters.

If spiritual fruit is evident in both my life and the life of another, and we are knowing the leading of the
Holy Spirit, we can consider courtship. Needless to say, the Lord will not be leading this way until both
are ready to enter into marriage. But before two begin to think on that level, they have been able to
observe many things about each other. Good conversations that reveal much about how a person is
thinking can take place in a group. This is God's way. If mutual respect and interest develop in a group
setting, and if God is leading a man to initiate a relationship, he should first have the witness of the
Spirit in his heart that God wants him to go farther.

A good step at this point would be for the man to get the witness of an older brother before actually
making his intentions known to the woman. Many times older brothers will see things that we as young
men do not see. They can bring up questions we may not have thought of. If a man has a true care for
the woman involved, these things should all be done without arousing her hopes. This is beginning
evidence that a man is ready to love as Christ loved the church. Once the relationship is initiated, it is
very hard to break off without hurting both members. God's love gives the utmost consideration to such
things.

In short, dating is a practice that should be avoided if we are serious with God and want to begin our
marriage relationship on a solid basis. Courtship is a time of preparation for two people who have
already established a foundation and are preparing for marriage. If something arises during this time
that was not foreseen, the relationship may be terminated before marriage, but this is not "dating" and
"breaking up." It should be rare.

Marriage is for life, so by following God's plan we trust to avoid mistakes. Although these principles
may appear very old-fashioned and restrictive in our age, I encourage the serious-minded young person
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to consider them carefully. They may save you much heartache and point you in the direction that leads
to a rich and rewarding relationship in marriage.

Parental Involvement
If we look to the scriptures for direction, we will find that in past days, parents were very much
involved in their children's choice of a mate. In our day and age, we may find this hard to accept. Many
of us have grown up in a culture that encourages us to be independent and express our own desires. The
end result is a generation that has thrown off God's restraints in marriage and is reaping the results of
sin. It is has gone so far that it is increasingly difficult to find a couple that has stayed true to their first
vows. Divorce and adultery are rampant, and children have suffered greatly because of this.

To see the effects of this pattern reversed in our own lives, we must look back to God for fresh
direction. We cannot take our example from what we see around us. God is the one who designed
marriage, and He will give us the direction we need, if we are open. Young people need the guidance
of their parents in this most important matter, choosing a life partner. Parents have experienced
marriage. They may not know everything, but they certainly know more than a young person who is
just thinking about marriage. In any other area of life in which we are "beginners," we look for teachers
who know more than we do. Should this be any different?

One concept that seems to be widespread in our day is that when a person becomes 18, he or she is now
an adult, and all accountability to parents should cease. This probably comes from several natural
things in our culture. It is the age that most people finish high school in America. It is the age that
young men may serve in the military. It also is the age that people may be allowed into bars, or be
allowed to vote. But what do these things have to do with God? Where do we find anything similar in
the scriptures? It is not there.

One indication of the age that God holds men accountable comes from the time Israel was judged for
their unbelief in not going into the Promised Land. Every man 20 years and older was held accountable
for his action. Certainly it is true that young people at the age of 18 must begin to take more
responsibility for their own decisions, but that does not mean that they should suddenly cut off their
parents. A wise man or woman will always hold their parents' counsel in high esteem through life's
journey. In the final analysis, we must make the final choice, but wisdom will involve parents very
carefully when making one of life's most important choices.

Because of the effects of sin in our present culture, many of us may find ourselves with parents who do
not acknowledge God or who are actually living in adultery themselves. How can we involve them in
these weighty matters, seeing that they themselves have failed? Consider these scriptures: "Children,
obey your parents in the Lord, for this is right. Honor your father and mother, which is the first
commandment with promise; that it may be well with you and you may live long on the earth" (Eph.
6:1-3). "If anyone comes to Me and does not hate his father and mother, wife and children, brother and
sisters, yes, and his own life also, he cannot be My disciple" (Luke 14:26). "And everyone who has left
houses or brothers or sisters or father or mother or wife or children or lands, for My name's sake, shall
receive a hundredfold, and inherit everlasting life" (Matt. 19:29). If we consider these scriptures
carefully, we cannot come up with a formula, but I believe we can gain some solid direction.

First of all, an attitude of honor and respect for our parents is an essential foundation in our own lives
as we begin this journey of life. No matter what our parents' condition is, we do not accomplish
anything by a rebellious or know-it-all attitude. They have labored in our lives and given much to bring
us to where we are. If our parents are in the Lord, their counsel needs to be taken very seriously. This is
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God's order, especially in family matters such as marriage. If they are not in the Lord, we need to keep
a submissive and respectful attitude--even if we come to a time when we cannot obey them in faith
before God. If it comes to this, we should definitely have the witness of other brothers and sisters in
our spiritual family before taking this road. It is very easy for a young person to think that he is more
spiritual than his parents and thus does not have to obey them. That may in fact be true, but he needs to
establish it with the witness of mature older brothers. They are the additional fathers that we gained
when we chose to submit to Christ and be a part of what He is doing.

In our day and age, it is very possible that one or both of our parents have actually entered into the sin
of adultery themselves. We may also find ourselves being raised by parents who are not really our
parents. These are certainly difficult areas, but God who sees the hearts of all men knows how to work.
If we are properly facing the question of marriage and responding to God, then our relationship in God
has had some time to mature, and it is almost certain that God has brought spiritual fathers and mothers
into our lives that can fill the void left by our natural parents. Recognize the hand of God, and give all
diligence to their counsel.

How far should parents go in helping us? The answer is according to the leading of the Spirit. If we
consider the case of Isaac and Rebecca, we find that many of our preconceived ideas must be laid
aside. Yes, that was in another time and culture. But are we so very different from the people of that
time? Can we dismiss this account completely? Who initiated the sending of the servant? How was
Isaac able to accept God's choice for him? How was Rebecca able to agree to go, when she had never
met Isaac? (Read Genesis 24.)

Now, what about us? Where is our trust in God? How far does it go? Are we willing to let God choose
for us? Are we willing to have our parents involved in that choice? Even as Christians, we may not
realize how much the sin of our time has affected our thinking. Are we willing to lay down our
preconceived ideas and come to God with no conditions attached? We might be amazed at the results if
we do.

Love
The question that is sure to come sooner or later is "What about love?" Most of the world around us
puts that question first in a discussion of marriage. I personally put it near the end. It is an important
question, but there is so much that should go before. The difference between spiritual and natural
thinking is evident in our definition of love. To most people, love is a feeling. I cannot find that
definition in the scriptures or in my experience of God.

What is your definition of love? Someone has said that you know a person is in love when they answer
that question with another person's name. There is a certain amount of truth in that, though I do not see
it as the whole truth. To help our thinking, let me ask a question. Did Rebecca love Isaac before she
said yes to the servant? If not, how could she say yes to the proposal? If we are willing to move in
spiritual realms (and that is the only place we should be moving), the foundation of a marriage is not
first whether you love a person, but whether the love of God is filling your heart by the Holy Spirit, and
whether the Spirit is leading you into a relationship of marriage.

Love in marriage is each partner under the authority of God making a sovereign choice and 
commitment to the other. At the very heart of love must be choice. I choose to love somebody. We tend 
to make a distinction between spiritual love (the love that comes from God) and the love that we 
experience in marriage. Do we have a real basis for doing so? If I love God, and God's love is filling 
my heart, is it not that same love that is expressed toward my husband or wife within the confines of
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marriage? What does this scripture mean: "Husbands, love your wives just as Christ also loved the
church and gave Himself for it" (Eph. 5:25).

What the world around us calls "love" is usually feelings of emotion and desire on a natural or physical
level. Many "love stories" are just lust stories. Men are attracted physically to women, and women
encourage it by the way they conduct themselves in dress and behavior. Women are attracted to men
either by physical appearance or personality, or perhaps some other natural trait. It may be a good trait,
but it is still natural. Their emotions are aroused as they focus on the traits in the person they admire,
and they call it "love." Is it love or is it just desires aroused because they have focused on a man and
what they want? The same is true for a man.

After the wedding (years or sometimes months later), too often we hear this statement from one partner
or both: "I just don't love her/him anymore." What are they saying? Somehow, the physical attraction is
no longer as exciting as it was, or something has changed their expectations. Perhaps the job went sour
or the responsibility of children has hindered their lifestyle. What they were originally looking at has
been eclipsed by something else, and they do not have the same feelings or emotions. But what has
really happened? The person has not chosen to continue to love; thus the feelings of affection and
desire have faded. Their heart is now set on something (or someone) else. So many relationships today
are built on surface feelings, and that is why they fail. They have no substance or foundation. Love that
lasts is much deeper than these feelings.

Consider God's definition of love: "God is love." Out of who God is, He "so loved the world that He
gave" (John 3:16). If we are in Christ, the same love dwells in us because God dwells in us. If this is
true, a Christian has the capacity to love any other person in God's creation. Love is something we
choose to do, but the ability comes from God.

Certainly in marriage, a sovereign choice--choosing one woman or one man--arouses feelings and
desires that are deep and strong. When we begin to focus on that man or woman, affection arises in our
hearts that is pure and God-given. God has designed us in such a way that the emotions this choice
releases are perhaps the strongest known to mankind. But the point is that in God's order, these feelings
are not love but the result of love. They are the result of our choice. In God's order, they are beautiful
and wonderful beyond words, but they are not the foundation on which a marriage can be built to last.

The reason we dwell on this in our discussion is that unfortunately, many young people base their
choice of a future mate solely on these feelings. They see something in another person that they
admire. The things they see may be good, but they cannot be the basis of their love and commitment.
What they see may change as they begin to live with that person. The feelings go away, and then what?

The basis of a marriage must be God's love filling our hearts, the leadership and witness of the Holy
Spirit in our choice of a spiritual man or woman, and a commitment to express God's love to our
spouse for life. If this is true, then we can say "I love you," and the love will last for a lifetime as we
continue to abide in Christ and let God fill our hearts with His love. Lest someone think I am detracting
from the power of emotions and desire, all I can say is that with the foundation I have indicated,
everything else will follow and overflow. The problem will not be in producing it, but perhaps in
keeping it all under God's control for His glory.

Whatever else may be involved, love at its very foundation includes the nature and character of God
being worked in us by the Holy Spirit, and our ongoing power of choice. We choose to love.

Some may feel that I have made the standard too high and idealistic. After all, are there not multitudes
in the world that do not know God, yet have had a happy marriage? My answer is this: why would

Page 9 of 14



anyone not want the ultimate that God offers in marriage? Why settle for second best? The
"multitudes" that are working out their marriages separate from God do not know what they are
missing, and will never know, apart from repentance and entering into the grace of God. They have
defined love on another level. Their love for each other is the best that they can do without God, but
what does God think of our best efforts? We know the answer to that question.

Also, many that appear to have a "good" marriage today may be in the divorce courts tomorrow
because their best efforts came to an end. If we want to experience the riches that God has for us, we
must lay aside all of our preconceived ideas and natural efforts, and determine to get into God's love
and keep ourselves there. Those who have experienced this would not turn back to a lower place for the
entire world.

God's Order In Marriage

A couple preparing for marriage must face one subject that perhaps stands above all others. It needs to
be addressed prior to marriage, not after. That subject is authority. How has God planned for this to be
worked out between a husband and wife? If a couple has settled this question in God's way, every other
subject can be worked though in harmony to the glory of God.

If we look back again to the Genesis account, we see that it was failure to follow God's order that led
the human race into sin. Satan did not go to Adam but to Eve. The scripture tells us that Eve was
deceived. She reasoned in her own mind instead of consulting Adam. She did not realize what she was
doing. Adam, however, knew what he was doing. He was not deceived. But instead of obeying his head
(God), he entered in with Eve into sin. This has been the pattern down through the ages, in every
instance where men have not moved in God's order.

God created both man and woman perfectly according to His wisdom and purposes. Women are not
less than men, but they are different. They are different not only physically but in many other ways.
God created man and woman to function perfectly together according to His design. When both accept
their God-given roles, it is a true glory to behold. When either one does not accept God's design and
moves according to their own thinking, problems are bound to come. For two to become one and
function accordingly, each must move in faith before God in their place.

In the creation account, we read that God created woman as a "help meet [suitable]" for Adam. That is
a very difficult statement in today's world. It seems to put women in a lesser place; thus it is almost
universally rejected, even among religious people who claim the Bible as their authority. There is no
question that mankind apart from God has put women down over the centuries, but God never does. It
is our natural mind that thinks this way, and we must let God give us His mind. God never puts
anybody down, but rather lifts us up to enjoy the riches of His love. However, we all must come God's
way if we want to be lifted up with Him. His way is that we humble ourselves under His mighty hand
so that He can lift us up. If we will not humble ourselves, He cannot lift us up. He opens the door, but
He does not force us down. We must humble ourselves. This is the beginning place of knowing His
grace.

We should be familiar with Paul's instruction on this in I Corinthians 11. Verse 2 says, "But I want you 
to know that the head of every man is Christ, the head of woman is man, and head of Christ is God." 
This is God's order in creation, not just in marriage, but it has particular application in marriage. 
Marriage is where two people enter into a union and function as one. For this to happen, there can only 
be one head. God has ordained that the man be the head. To our modern ears this may sound very 
strange and restrictive. But again, what has the natural thinking of our age done for mankind? If we
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want something better, we must go back to God.

This is not a question of value in God's eyes. It is a question of how God has designed two to function
as one under His authority. Christ is not lower in our eyes or the eyes of God because He humbled
Himself and submitted to the place God ordained for Him. Rather, God has lifted Him up and given
Him a name which is above every name. If we are able to hear God in this, it should answer our
questions.

As we have already mentioned, this is a place of faith for both parties. First, the admonition to
husbands is to love their wives as Christ loved the church and gave Himself for it (Eph. 5:25). That
takes the power of God and a lifetime to work out. Before entering into marriage, a woman should see
evidence of this kind of love in her future husband. The admonition to wives is to submit in all things
as unto the Lord. A man should observe this quiet and meek spirit that is precious in the sight of God in
a woman he is considering, before even opening up the possibility of marriage. If both members will
concentrate on their God-given calling in life in faith before God, every other question of functioning
together will be answered. This is God's design, not man's idea. Our place is to accept it and function in
it. It is glorious and fulfilling for both man and woman. It is perfect.

One of the first places our willingness to move in God's order will be tested is at the beginning of the
relationship. It is the man that should initiate the relationship, and it is the woman who must trust God
to lead the man to do this. Neither of these are small things. Can you, as a woman, really trust God to
work in the heart of a man that is of interest to you without trying to "chase" him or manipulate the
circumstances? Can you rest in God? Can you commit the matter to God in prayer and believe that He
answers? Can you, as a man, truly get the mind of God before initiating a relationship? Are you willing
to take spiritual leadership from the very beginning? To play with a girl's emotions and desires in
dating takes no spirituality at all, but to truly wait on God and move responsibly as He directs is
demanding.

When discussing this subject, there is always the question "What if...?" There is only one answer to that
question: who is God? Am I moving in union with God? Then I can trust Him to lead me and work
things out as I move in His order. Prior to marriage, it will mean one thing. After marriage, it will mean
another. We have a chance before marriage to establish a clear foundation and gain a revelation how to
function together. During a time of courtship, we will be able to test this revelation and see it actually
beginning to work before marriage. If it does not work out as we are making wedding plans and
planning our initial direction in a life together, it is very unlikely to function after the wedding day. Can
we take heed, and understand the importance of this foundation?

A smooth flow of God's authority in the family is so very central in every way. With this established,
God can take a couple on into everything else. Without this, there will be problems at every turn. To be
able to train children, this functioning together as God has designed is absolutely essential. To function
in the church and fit into what God is doing there, the family order is foundational. So many problems
are caused by couples not functioning in their God-given roles. Conversely, a couple functioning
together in the life of God brings a glorious fragrance of the life of God into the gathering.

As you face this area, may I strongly encourage you to go to God for a clear revelation? He is faithful
to reveal when asked. Walk in what God shows you, rather than in theories or head knowledge. Every
question will be answered.

Those Who Do Not Marry
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Not every godly man or woman will marry. In fact, in Paul's teaching on marriage in I Corinthians 7,
Paul said he wished that every man were single like himself. He saw the difficulties marriage could
bring, particularly in his time. We are not in the time of Paul, but there still may be situations in which
marriage may bring difficulties. Yet God ordained marriage, and it is part of His plan to bring many
sons to glory. In our discussion, we have primarily addressed those who have a desire to be married,
but for one reason or another have not yet reached that point. What if we don't ever reach that point?

The thrust of my encouragement is that if you are concentrating on your spiritual relationship with
God, that relationship should be becoming more and more fulfilling. Marriage undirected by God and
not under His control could be a snare to take us down in our spiritual walk. Listen to what Paul wrote
to the Corinthians: "But he who is married cares about the things of the world--how he may please his
wife....But she who is married cares about the things of the world--how she may please her husband" (1
Cor. 7:33,34). In other words, marriage brings the possibilities of serious distractions that can take us
off course if we are not very diligent before God. Our relationship with our husband or wife cannot
substitute for or even distract us from our relationship with God. This takes diligent spiritual effort
before God.

If a man or woman is concentrating on a relationship with God, not focusing on the day they will
finally get married, then their fellowship with God will be real and marriage will be kept in its proper
place. If a person is moving in this union with God and for some reason does not get married, he or she
will not feel they were somehow cheated out of life's best. Paul was single, but he did not feel that he
was deprived of anything. Marriage is for this lifetime only. Marriage with Jesus is for eternity. If our
dreams are of spending eternity with Jesus, our minds and hearts will be set on things above. We will
not be disappointed. If our dreams are of marriage, we may be disappointed. Worse than that, we may
decide to compromise our spiritual standards and settle for less than God's will. Our desires may lead
us into a wrong relationship and marriage may become hell on earth. Worse than that, we may be
completely led away and find ourselves in hell for eternity.

Paul goes on to say that the single person actually has an advantage. He or she is free to serve the Lord
in an undistracted manner. Very few seem able to enter into this place of faith. Somehow the glory of a
relationship with God has not become a reality to them. They have not yet seen the wonderful place in
God they could be enjoying. Instead they look around at others and feel sorry for themselves. Can I
encourage those who are single to go back to God and ask Him to open your eyes? Don't stay on that
middle ground--free to serve the Lord undistracted, but bound in your desires and wishing you were in
another place. That is bondage. Let God set you free into the glorious liberty of the sons of God. Live
in the glory of God where you are. You are not a "second-class citizen." You are free to be His and His
alone.

There is another category of people who may find themselves wishing they were married and looking
for a mate. It is those who have been married before and the relationship has failed. They may feel they
have learned from their failure, and now they are ready to try again and find fulfillment. Unfortunately,
there are a great number of people in our world today who find themselves in this condition. This is not
an easy thing to face, but we must be honest before God with the scriptures, as this is one of the most
serious conditions of our time. We may not realize how low moral standards have fallen in our day or
how that has affected the thinking of so many. God's standards have never changed, and it takes a very
diligent honesty to let God raise the standard back up in our hearts.

God never intended anything other than one man and one woman in one relationship for life. Even in 
the Old Testament, this was God's desire. We can twist the scriptures to find what we want and justify
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what we do, but God will not change His standards for us. Marriage is for life, and if the relationship
fails, you may not be able to stay with your husband or wife, but you are not free in God's eyes to
marry again. To do so would bring you into the sin of adultery, and there will be no adulterers in
heaven (1 Cor. 6:9). There are a number of scriptures that speak plainly about this, but we will mention
just two: "Whoever divorces his wife and marries another commits adultery; and whoever marries her
who is divorced from her husband commits adultery" (Luke 16:18). "For the woman who has a
husband is bound by the law to her husband as long as he lives. But if her husband dies, she is released
from the law of her husband. So then if, while her husband lives, she marries another man, she will be
called an adulteress; but if her husband dies, she is free from that law, so that she is no adulteress,
though she has married another man" (Rom. 7:2,3).

One excuse that people use is that they were married before they came to the Lord. Now they are
Christians, so "all things are new" and they are free to seek another wife in the Lord. This simply is not
true. Marriage is an institution of God for mankind, not just for Christians. Marriage is once, for life.
Anything other than this is sin. If you do find yourself separated from a spouse, or have gone ahead and
entered into another relationship, I can only appeal to you to go back before God and prayerfully search
the scriptures with an open heart and an honest intent to obey God. Do not go to men, for today most
men have compromised God's standard and will not be honest with the scriptures. It is God before
whom we will all stand one day, and we will give account to Him for what He has revealed to us, not
what men have said.

This may seem too hard to some, but it is not our purpose here to explore this subject in detail. There
are many difficult areas surrounding this subject for which there are no easy answers. But if we come
boldly to the throne of grace, we will find mercy and help in time of need. Christ died to deliver us all
from sin and bring us into right standing with God for all eternity. There is no situation that is too hard
for Him. If you find yourself facing this situation, do not draw back in unbelief but come to Jesus who
is able to deliver. "How shall we escape if we neglect so great a salvation?" (Heb. 2:3)

The Two Shall Be One

As we have already said in many ways, the vision of God's purpose in marriage is so dim in our day
that it can be very difficult to let God raise it back up to His standard. Most people's concept of
marriage is two individuals working out some sort of "agreement" for a purpose (often self-fulfillment
or convenience). This may be done completely apart from God, or it may involve certain spiritual or
Biblical principles. In the end, most marriages are still two individuals functioning as individuals and
working through life's problems as best they can. This is not what God has in mind.

God says that "the two shall become one flesh" (Eph. 5:31). Have we given serious consideration to
this? Paul said that marriage is similar to Christ and the church. How are Christ and the church one?
The marriage relationship is intended to give children and other observers a picture of Christ and the
church. The church, the body of Christ, is not a group of individuals trying to function together as a
democracy or other similar organization. Rather, they are fused together in one life, the very life of
God, and function as members of Christ under His headship. Each member is attached to the Head and
expresses the will of Christ. They are one body, here to do the will of God in all things.

In God's design, the family unit is similar. Marriage is a union of two into one. There can only be one
head and one will. For this to happen, the wife submits herself to express the will of her head, her
husband. She is not forced to do this, just as no member in the church is forced. She does this willingly
in faith before God. The husband submits to Christ as his head, and moves by faith to see the will of
God done in his family. Being "one flesh" refers not only to physical union, but of two acting as one.
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Physically we see two individuals, but God sees "one flesh."

It may help us if we remember that God said in the beginning "Let us make man in our image." The
natural man sees "three gods," or if he cannot handle that, he removes Christ and the Holy Spirit from
their rightful place so that he can serve "one God." The truth is that God is one in every way, yet He is
expressed in three persons.

Remember that God's design was never for mankind to function separate from Himself. Therefore, His
design for marriage is based on the Holy Spirit indwelling both husband and wife. This gives them a
spiritual capacity to move as one that is not possible for a husband and wife who are not in Christ. As
both are in Christ, they express His life as one, within the structure of the family. The head of man is
Christ, so the authority of God flows to the family in that order. It is not two wills working in
agreement, but one will being expressed in two persons. Each one has a different function and capacity
according to God's design. Perfect rest is experienced when we each accept our place in God and in the
family and move in faith, believing God to express His life through us in our place of responsibility.

In closing, consider the prayer of our Lord. "I do not pray for these alone, but also for those who will
believe in Me through their word; that they all may be one, as You, Father, are in Me, and I in You;
that they also may be one in Us, that the world may believe that You sent Me. And the glory which You
gave Me, I have given them, that they may be one just as We are one: I in them, and You in Me; that
they may be made perfect in one, and that the world may know that You have sent Me, and have loved
them as You have loved Me" (John 17:20-23). This is what God is doing in the church, the body of
Christ. He is doing it now so He can take us into eternity with Himself. God is one, and He has made a
way for us to be one with Him for all eternity. One day our spiritual marriage will be consummated at
the marriage supper of the Lamb. Every child of God, every member of the bride of Christ will be
there, clothed in His righteousness. We will be married to Him for all eternity.

This is a great mystery. It cannot be comprehended in our natural mind. It only begins to be seen by
revelation as God opens the eyes of our hearts. We will begin to see as He sees. The earthly marriage
relationship is part of that mystery. It is a lesser mystery, but it is still a part. It takes the Spirit of the
living God to reveal the mystery to our hearts. We cannot see or move in it apart from a living
relationship with God. Most men and women today are missing the mystery and thus are missing the
riches of God's love. Marriage in this life is only a picture of that great marriage, but it is real, and it is
to be experienced today. Those who are hungry for God, not willing to settle for a natural relationship
that is prone to failure, can know the riches of God's love binding two together as one.

Brothers and sisters in Christ, young people or older ones, we have not even begun to touch this
subject. If these words do nothing but provoke us to go back to God and ask Him to begin to teach us,
then we will have accomplished our purpose. Let us not allow the world to continue to pull us down to
its level. We need a spiritual vision of God's plan, a heavenly vision, that God may lift us up to dwell
with Him.

Why settle for less than God's best? Life is but a vapor and eternity is forever. Christ died to make the
way. The price has been paid with His blood. The way has been made known. If we do not partake of
His grace and enter in, whom shall we blame but ourselves? God is love, and He reached out to us so
that we may enter into His love. We now can love because He loved us first. Let faith arise in our
hearts today, and may we take a step. God will meet us. Glory to His name!
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